LG Group’s Flood & Coastal Erosion Risk Management News May/June 2011
Latest News

Publication of National Strategy and Future Funding arrangements

Following a full public consultation exercise over the winter, the National Flood and Coastal Erosion Risk Management Strategy for England and statutory Guidance on Co-operation and Requesting Information have been laid before Parliament Strategy on 23 May. The National Strategy will be formally issued and become a statutory document on 18 July 2011 unless either House resolves that it should not be issued. For more information, see the Environment Agency website: www.environment-agency.gov.uk/fcermstrategy
 

Defra has also launched its new approach to funding Flood and Coastal Erosion Risk Management projects. Proposals were also the subject of full public consultation over the winter.  In line with comments made during the consultation, the proposal has been revised to simplify data collection and to take more account of local circumstances in terms of risk levels and levels of deprivation.  Defra has also produced an introductory guide that aims to explain how the new system will work and what it will mean for communities wishing to see projects take place. Further details are available on Defra's website: http://www.defra.gov.uk/environment/flooding/.

Also published on 23 May:

· National FCERM Strategy Habitats Regulations Assessment, which considers the effect of the strategy on European Sites designated for their importance to nature conservation. 

· Consultation response documents for: 

· National FCERM Strategy for England 

· Guidance on co-operation and requesting information in England 

· Guidance on sustainable development for local flood authorities 

· Future funding for FCERM 

A National FCERM Strategy for Wales is being produced by the Welsh Government and is expected to be published this summer.

Flood Risk Regulations - Preliminary Flood Risk Assessments (PFRAs) submission and publishing

The deadline for Lead Local Flood Authorities (LLFAs) to submit their PFRAs to the Environment Agency is 22 June 2011. Although some flexibility has been agreed to allow LLFAs to approve their PFRAs after this deadline (up to 19 August), all LLFAs must still submit their PFRAs to the Environment Agency on 22 June. When submitting their PFRAs, LLFAs must clearly identify whether the PFRA has been approved. If it has yet to be submitted to their Overview & Scrutiny Committee, LLFAs must agree with the Environment Agency the likely date when the approved PFRA will be available. LLFAs are asked to keep their local Environment Agency contact informed of progress and identify whether any changes have been made to the final submitted document.

Although the Environment Agency is responsible for publishing PFRAs under the Regulations, they would like to encourage LLFAs to demonstrate ownership and publish their own PFRAs. The Environment Agency will publish any PFRAs which have not been published by LLFAs, however ideally they would like to just publish links to LLFAs' websites.

Flood Risk Regulations - Hazard & risk mapping & Flood Risk Management Plans

LLFAs are only required to produce hazard and risk maps and flood risk management plans for areas where the risk of flooding is significant i.e. the final Flood Risk Areas. The Environment Agency is currently seeking to gather information from LLFAs on existing / planned work on surface water studies (Surface Water Management Plans in England, and other similar studies in Wales), to help establish the gap between what these are delivering and the requirements of the Regulations. This will inform the approach to preparing for the Mapping and Planning stages.

Halcrow consultants have been appointed to support this work and will be contacting selected LLFAs over the next few weeks to carry out a short telephone questionnaire. Further information has been sent to flood risk management lead contacts in a large number of LLFAs via email. If you would like more information, please contact the Environment Agency project manager – frank.lopez@environment-agency.gov.uk .
Water White Paper
Defra’s Business Plan was published on 16 May and confirms that Defra anticipate publishing the White Paper by December 2011.  Further information on Defra’s Business Plan can be accessed via the following link: http://www.number10.gov.uk/wp-content/uploads/DEFRA-Business-Plan1.pdf
Question and Answer sessions on FlowNet Community of Practice

LG Group is working with colleagues in Defra and EA to provide a series of online Question and Answer sessions on topical issues for local authorities and their partners. To view or take part in these sessions go to: http://www.communities.idea.gov.uk/c/2050378/home.do
Forthcoming sessions include:

A Question and Answer session on Lead Local Flood Authorities duty to maintain a register of structures and features under section 21 of the Flood and Water Management Act, will be held on 25th May, 2pm to 4pm with Linda Aucott from Defra, Tony Andryszewski and Jonathan Hunter from the Environment Agency.  The Defra Living Draft Information Note on the Asset Register is available at: http://archive.defra.gov.uk/environment/flooding/documents/interim2/llfa-register-infonote.pdf
Recent Q&A sessions include:

Preliminary Flood Risk Assessments – the fourth PFRA Q&A, with colleagues from DEFRA and EA, looking at locally agreed surface water information such as the use of the Surface Water Flood Map, took place on the FlowNet Community of Practice forum on Tuesday 12 May . You can view the posts on all PFRA sessions on the forum under the PFRA theme.
Publications, Announcements etc

ICE report on Flood and Water Management Act
The Institute of Civil Engineers published a report on 18 May: Flood Risk Management – a local issue of national importance. The report assesses the likely impacts the Flood and Water Management Act will have on authorities and was informed by evidence from government departments, national agencies and organisations, local authorities and consultancies. The report is available to download from the ICE website: www.ice.org.uk .
Waterwise publications on large scale water efficiency

Waterwise have published the Phase 11 final report into the Evidence Base for large-scale water efficiency. The report includes new data on the effectiveness of domestic and schools projects, in addition to summarising what has been learnt from the two previous reports: on domestic water efficiency retrofitting (February 2010); and water efficiency retrofitting in schools (December 2010). Drawing on the report is a separate paper setting out recommendations for policy makers and regulators on “Delivering multiple benefits from mainstreaming water efficiency”. The publications are available at www.waterwise.org.uk and on the FlowNet Community of Practice.

Environment Agency e-learning modules

Alongside the Defra/EA Capacity Building workshops taking place between January and April, the Environment Agency has developed a series of e-learning modules for local authorities and their partners to increase knowledge and skills. At present there are modules on Understanding the Legislation; PFRAs; Collaborative Working Skills. Additional modules on Local Flood Strategies; Modelling and Information Sharing and Sustainable Urban Drainage systems will be added to the site shortly.

The modules are available at: 

http://learning.environment-agency.gov.uk/courses/FCRM/capacity/ .

.

Consultations

OfWat consultation:

Involving customers in decisions about water and sewerage services

Deadline for responses is 31 May. For more information see:

http://www.ofwat.gov.uk/future/monopolies/fpl/prs_inf1104fpl_customer.pdf
Defra consultation on water affordability

Defra has published a consultation on measures to assist households who face water affordability pressures and households in areas with particularly high water bills, such as the South West.  The consultation follows publication of Anna Walker’s independent review of charging for household water and sewerage services and the pledge made in the Budget to consult on proposals to address water affordability around reforms to the existing WaterSure scheme, the approach to company social tariffs and options for additional Government spending to provide further support. 

The consultation covers England only and the deadline for responses is 17 June.  The consultation is available at: www.defra.gov.uk/consult/water-affordability-1104/.  

Events 

Free CIRIA seminars:

Coastal flood risk - from storm surge and waves to inundation
26 May, London 2.30 – 5pm
The Flood Risk Management Research Consortium provides leading edge research on flood risk management, addressing the challenges to deliver more accurate flood forecasting and warnings that underpin flood management and the identification and reduction of risks to people, property and the environment. 

This free seminar provides an overview of coastal processes and flooding essential in understanding the impact of waves, wind, tides and storm surges on eventual inundation and flooding. 

The seminar will also demonstrate how an understanding of the processes can help inform Shoreline Management Plans, coastal spatial planning and the structural and non-structural approaches to coastal flood risk management. The seminar will take place at CIRIA, Classic House, 174-180 Old Street, London, EC1V 9BP. For more information and to book see: www.ciria.org
Forthcoming debates from the Catchment Change Network and Centre for Sustainable Water Management at Lancaster:

1. Valuing the environment – Looking beyond the economics, 26 May, Lancaster from 4.30pm

The second debate will look at the opportunities and barriers associated with how the ecosystem services concept can be refined and better integrated into policy and practice. Please register to attend at Lancaster or watch the live stream by visiting the website: www.lec.lancs.ac.uk/n8environment
2. Food security and sustainable water supplies, 14 July, Stockbridge 4.30pm

This debate will examine the possible effects of increasing demand, pressure on resources and rising utilities costs on water availability, and the steps needed to maintain water supplies for the future, with a focus on managing water in the food supply chain.To register to attend the event, or watch online, please visit the event page online: www.lec.lancs.ac.uk/n8foodsecurity
Defra update

Capacity building

Defra/EA have successfully completed the first phase of the local flood risk management capacity building programme. This included a series of thirty six workshops covering 6 topic areas including Understanding the Flood and Water Management Act, Preliminary Flood Risk Assessments, Collaborative Working, Local Flood Risk Management Strategies, GIS and Information sharing and SUDS.  In conjunction with the workshops the Environment Agency have developed supporting e-learning material which can be found at http://learning.environment-agency.gov.uk/courses/FCRM/capacity/ . If you were unable to attend the workshops the e-learning provides an excellent source of information.

Defra/EA have secured funding for phase 2 of the capacity building programme and welcome ideas you may have on topics areas or ways to improve local authority capacity for local flood risk management.  Please e-mail LFRM Capacity Building mailbox at LFRM_Capacity_Building@environment-agency.gov.uk
Developing Urban Blue Corridors – Scoping study

Defra has recently published a research project: Developing Urban Blue Corridors – scoping study. The vision for blue corridors is becoming an established concept, however its implementation within the spatial planning system is relatively poorly understood. In order to make blue corridors a reality, there needs to be a more co-ordinated long term and holistic approach to developing urban blue corridors. At present, there is no clear understanding of the precise mechanism and actions that are needed to achieve this. This project scopes the opportunities, barriers and drivers toward establishing multi-purpose urban blue corridors. The report includes three case studies. For details see:
http://randd.defra.gov.uk/Default.aspx?Menu=Menu&Module=More&Location=None&ProjectID=16218&FromSearch=Y&Publisher=1&SearchText=blue%20corridors&SortString=ProjectCode&SortOrder=Asc&Paging=10#Description
Environment Agency projects

Transfer of Land Drainage Act 1991 consenting and enforcement powers. 
With the provisions in the Flood and Water Management Act 2010, powers relating to consenting and enforcement on ordinary watercourses will move from the Environment Agency to Lead Local Flood Authorities (LLFAs) or Internal Drainage Boards (IDBs) where relevant.

The Environment Agency National Office are developing a package of supporting information to facilitate the transfer of this work and to make the steps involved with delivering regulatory work on ordinary watercourses clear and easy to follow.

This work will draw on previous experience of the Environment Agency and its predecessors and will include standard details for works which may be acceptable for consents in addition to standard enforcement letters. 

The Environment Agency will be engaging directly with LLFAs to ensure that the package of information developed takes account of their needs. If you would like to be part of this group or require further information, please contact Geoff Gibbs (geoff.gibbs@environment-agency.gov.uk) or James Addicott (james.addicott@environment-agency.gov.uk).

Creating Asset Management Capacity 
The Environment Agency is leading the Creating Asset Management Capacity (CAMC) project, which is developing a new national inventory of flood and coastal risk assets. It is being developed in response to our changing business needs and is consistent with the requirements of the National Audit Office, Public Accounts Committee and Sir Michael Pitt's recommendations for a national inventory of flood risk assets. The asset inventory will replace the current National Flood and Coastal Defence Database (NFCDD). 

Design and development work is underway, including a review of what data will be stored and how it will be structured. When it is available, flood risk management authorities including Local Authorities and Internal Drainage Boards, will be able to enter and update their asset data via the Government Gateway service operated by the Department of Work and Pensions. The CAMC inventory is planned to be available to Environment Agency staff in the Spring of 2012 and to other operating authorities in late summer of 2012.

We want to make sure that we fully understand what local authorities may need from this new system. The LGA are supportive of CAMC and have agreed to support the development of an LLFA group for the CAMC project to engage with. Representatives from Lead Local Flood Authorities will therefore be given the opportunity to join a user/advisory group to help us take the project forward. One of the initial activities of the group will be to design a questionnaire survey and encourage all LLFAs to complete.

The Defra templates for LLFAs are consistent with the requirements of the inventory. Once the system is in operation it will be made available to LLFAs and may be used to accommodate the asset register as required in Section 21 of the Flood and Water Management Act. It would enable periodic sharing of our asset information and in parallel we would seek to receive relevant LLFA/other asset information to the CAMC inventory relating to main rivers and sea. If you would like further information, or to join the LA user group, please contact Tony Andryszewski at the Environment Agency, tony.a@environment-agency.gov.uk
Gap analysis of surface water studies compared to the Flood Risk Regulations 
Lead Local Flood Authorities are presently working towards submission of their Preliminary Flood Risk Assessments (PFRAs) and proposed Flood Risk Areas by 22 June 2011 to the Environment Agency for review. To demonstrate ownership, LLFAs are encouraged to publish their final preliminary assessment reports through their own websites by 22 December 2011. 

The identification of Flood Risk Areas will determine where the subsequent stages of the Regulations - Hazard and Risk Mapping, and preparation of Flood Risk Management Plans - will apply. With a view to this work, the Environment Agency is seeking to gather information from local authorities on surface water studies (Surface Water Management Plans in England, and other similar studies in Wales), to help establish the gap between what these are delivering and the requirements of the Regulations. This will inform the approach to preparing for the Mapping and Planning stages. 

Halcrow consultants have been appointed to support this work and will be contacting selected local authorities over the next few weeks to carry out a short telephone questionnaire. Further information has been sent to flood risk management lead contacts in a large number of Lead Local Flood Authorities via email. If you would like to find out more, please contact the Environment Agency project manager - frank.lopez@environment-agency.gov.uk .
Local Government Group resources on Flood Risk Management

Local Government Group flood pages

Information and resources on the Local Government Improvement and Development (LGID) flood pages include a Scrutiny of Flooding toolkit; guidance on current and future funding arrangements; strategic flood partnership case studies and a checklist for local authorities. See: www.idea.gov.uk/flooding. 

Community of Practice on Flood Risk and Water Management 

This community can help you to find out how other local authorities are tackling flood risk and how they are planning to implement the new floods legislation and regulations. It currently has over 660 members and includes a forum where you can communicate with colleagues in other authorities, EA, Defra, water industry, consultancies etc, a notice board of events and a library where you can access or post useful information.  See: http://www.communities.idea.gov.uk/c/2050378/home.do. 

New sub communities are now being set up to support regional groups and work on specific projects. If you would like to set up a sub community please send a request to vanessa.goodchildbradley@local.gov.uk.

Useful Links

Flood and Water Management Act

For information on the Flood and Water Management Act, including details of which provisions have been commenced, please see the Defra web pages: http://www.defra.gov.uk/environment/flooding/legislation/implementation-approach/
Flood Risk Regulations 
The Flood Risk Regulations 2009 (SI  2009/3042) are available at: http://www.opsi.gov.uk/si/si2009/uksi_20093042_en_1
The final guidance for Preliminary Flood Risk Assessments is available at:

http://www.environment-agency.gov.uk/research/planning/125459.aspx 

Or from this direct link:

http://publications.environment-agency.gov.uk/pdf/GEHO1210BTGH-e-e.pdf
Local Government settlement

On 23 December, Defra published details of the funding allocation for the Lead Local Flood Authorities from the £21m available for 2011/12 to fund new responsibilities under the Flood and Water Management Act. This is available on: http://ww2.defra.gov.uk/news/2010/12/23/flood-funding/  A joint Defra/LG Group paper on the outcome of the spending review is available in the library of the FlowNet Community of Practice under the Legislative Implementation Panel theme. 

Framework for the Local Strategy

A key new duty of the Flood and Water Management Act is for LLFAs to develop a local strategy for managing local flood risk. To assist authorities with this new task, a preliminary Framework for the Local Strategy has been developed by the Local Government Group, working with Defra and EA. This provides advice on all the elements that should be included in the local strategy, along with some good practice case studies. The Framework is a living document and will be regularly reviewed and updated when necessary. The Framework is available on the LGA website: www.lga.gov.uk and on the Community of Practice on Flood Risk and Water Management (FlowNet): http://www.communities.idea.gov.uk/c/2050378/home.do . 

Future Flood Bulletin items
The LG Group’s Flood News Bulletin is published at the beginning of each month. If you have any news, events or other items that you would like to include in a future Flood Bulletin please send these to: vanessa.goodchildbradley@local.gov.uk .

